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	September 27, 2021






Kirkwood Architectural Review Board: Chair Mark Campbell; Vice-Chair Michael Chiodini, Members Don Anderson, Chris Burton, Dick Gordon, Adam Edelbrock and Pat Jones. All Members present.

Kirkwood Landmarks Commission: Chair Ryan Molen; Vice-Chair Andrew Raimist, Commissioners Judith Brauer, Kathleen Brown, Nancy Luetzow, Robert Rubright, and Jessica Worley. Chair Ryan Molen and Nancy Luetzow were present.


I. Call of Meeting to Order and Approval of Minutes
Chairman Mark Campbell called the work session to order at 7:00 p.m.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Campbell stated for the record that Section 610.015 of the Missouri Sunshine Law provides that members of the Architectural Review Board who are not physically in the City Council Chambers can participate and vote on all matters when an emergency exists and the nature of the emergency is stated in the minutes.

The U.S. and the world is in a state of emergency due to the Coronavirus – COVID-19. Therefore, members of the Architectural Review Board have elected to participate in this meeting electronically for the public health and safety of each other and the general public.


II. Joint Commercial Review with Landmarks Commission – New Business 
a. ARB Case 15-21C/LC Case 17-21 – 700 S Kirkwood Rd – R4/R5
Bond Architects, applicant
Addition at Nipher Middle School
Erik Wilson of Bond Architects addressed the Board and indicated the proposal for Nipher Middle School is to construct a two-story addition to the rear of the building that connects the newer science wing with the older portion of the building and will include four classrooms, new restrooms, and an elevator. The addition will also include a storm shelter on the first floor. The windows in the addition will have stone sills and headers and will match existing windows as closely as possible. The roof of the addition will include a peaked gable and flat roofs. The brick façade and the bonding between the existing structure and the addition will match the existing brick. The Board discussed the following items:
· The purpose of the storefront window in the band room was discussed. The idea is to get a large amount of sunlight into the room and the window will be constructed of double-insulated low-e glass. Shades may be used on the inside of the window for light control. The usefulness and functionality of the space is compromised by the intensity of the eastern exposure if there is no shading mechanism present in the window. Landmarks Commission Chair Ryan Molen would like to see other design options that include scaling down the window by 25%. Architectural Review Board Vice-Chair Michael Chiodini would like to know what the Band Director requires for the space.
· Mr. Molen stated the existing structure is historic and features small gables with chimneys centered in them. He would like to see this design element repeated in the gable of the addition. Mr. Wilson believes the addition is not much larger than the larger existing gables and the sound quality of the space is the driving factor in creating a large volume for the band to perform in. He added that the design of the band room has not been finalized.
· Most of the existing windows have transoms that have been filled in. To provide continuity between the science wing and the addition, the transoms should not be ignored or left out of the window design of the addition. Ms. Pat Jones would like to see the transoms included with a frosted glass to give the same effect as the boards used in the existing window transoms.
· There are corbels and chimneys are in the existing gables. The cornice returns on the existing gables turn the corner and the cornices on the addition gable should match. Mr. Chiodini would like to see the gable roof end in a mansard or hip roof.
· The existing roof is clad in slate roofing. Synthetic slate is called for in the proposal and is the district’s preference.
· The flat canopies over the exterior doors were brought into question for not being in character to the existing.
· Additional elevations, roof plans, and 3D views of the entire building would help further explain the context of the addition as it relates to the existing building.

Michael Chiodini made a motion to continue Case 15-21C to allow for further development and drawings. Seconded by Chris Burton. Motion approved unanimously.

III. Commercial Review - New Business
a. Case 16-21C – 801 W Essex Ave – R3
Bond Architects, applicant
Addition at Kirkwood High School
Erik Wilson of Bond Architects continued addressing the Board. Mr. Wilson indicated the proposal for Kirkwood High School is to relocate the main entrance to the Dougherty Ferry side of the building and move the main office from the middle section of the building to the front. This will include a small one-story addition at the front of the building that will house two offices, an enclosure to connect the two buildings, an entrance canopy, and a pop-up section with clerestory windows with Kirkwood High School signage to draw attention to the entrance. Another larger one-story addition will contain ten classrooms and a storm shelter. Additionally, there will be an enclosed ramp that connects to portions of the school. The following items were discussed:
· The main entrance was discussed at length. Mr. Wilson specified there will be a fully-conditioned, secure vestibule with access to the office. The pop-up portion of the office addition with the Kirkwood High School sign is curved to match the curve of the sidewalk and parking lot below. The Board would like to see a component that unifies the pop-up portion to span the width of the entire entry addition and incorporates the entrance itself.
· It has not yet been determined how the signage itself will be lit—internally versus externally—however, the glazing will have a veil or frost system to provide contrast to the signage. The size and presentation of the signage does not fit with the rest of the building. The location of the signage may not read as well from the sidewalk below as it would from Dougherty Ferry. An L-shaped bracket would be mounted to the glazing to allow the signage lettering to sit on it.
· The one-story classroom and storm shelter addition was discussed. The angle of the classroom addition was questioned. Mr. Wilson specified the shape was being driven by the access road and fire lane next to the building. The corner created between the existing structure and the addition was seen as a potential safety issue.

Michael Chiodini made a motion to continue Case 16-21C with revisions for the following areas: 1) the administration and entry area; 2) the signage and front canopy; and, 3) the proximity of the science wing addition to the existing building on the east side. Seconded by Pat Jones. Motion approved unanimously.

b. Case 17-21C – 230 Quan Ave – R3
Archimages, applicant
Addition at Tillman Elementary School
Roy Mangan of Archimages addressed the Board and indicated a three-story addition will be constructed at Tillman Elementary School to the south of the existing building that will include classrooms, a library, and a storm shelter. This addition will connect two portions of the existing building and will include steps and a ramp to capture the change in grade between the two areas. The south addition will also include additional restrooms, an elevator, a stairwell, and janitor’s room. Another addition to the north of the existing building will include a new gym storm shelter with two restrooms, a storage room for sports equipment, the coach’s office, and a lobby space connecting the gym to the main building.

Pat Jones made a motion to approve Case 17-21C as submitted. Seconded by Michael Chiodini. Motion approved unanimously.

c. Case 18-21C – 1416 Woodgate Dr – R3
Archimages, applicant
Addition at Westchester Elementary School
Roy Mangan of Archimages continued addressing the Board. Mr. Mangan indicated the addition being proposed for Westchester Elementary School will be an extension to the library, additional classrooms, a cafeteria expansion, and access to the nurse’s office. A courtyard will be created between the addition and the existing structure. Brick will be matching the existing. The window vernacular—the mullions, stone sills, and the white tops of the existing windows—and character of the existing building will be carried over to the addition to match the existing. The front entry will be reclad in a contrasting material to give significance and presence to the entry.

Michael Chiodini made a motion to approve Case 18-21C as submitted. Seconded by Chris Burton. Motion approved unanimously.


Mr. Campbell asked if there was any other business that needed to be addressed and upon hearing there was not, adjourned the meeting at 8:28 p.m.


		
	

	
	Mark Campbell, Chairman


	
	

	
	Michael Chiodini, Vice-chairman




Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as a CD, by calling 314-822-5822. Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Architectural Review Board.
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